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Abstract 

In a language classroom in Japan, as in many language classrooms with monolingual speakers, it is 
usually the case that the students communicate in their mother tongue. The need to use the target 
language is always difficult to impress upon these learners. 

Using common internet technology, teachers can give these students a chance to communicate with 
speakers of the target language, and there are many teachers that would like to take advantage of 
these opportunities. However, there are few that actually succeed in doing so. 

The promise of CALL (Computer Assisted Language Learning) is that computers are infinitely patient 
teachers. Computers can make various language points available at any time, can test some language 
skills, and can hold limited conversations with language learners. However, in order to have 
meaningful communication, a student really needs a human to converse with. In spite of all the 
technology, there is still no replacement for a human in language teaching. 

Modern language teachers may continue to teach using familiar non-tech methodologies, or they may 
try using existing technologies to try to connect students with other students for human to human 
interaction. This presentation is about an attempt at the latter. 

This presentation is about a successful exchange of ideas, culture and most importantly, language in a 
meaningful transmission of communication between two universities in the target language. It will 
outline many of the problems language teachers often face, and suggestions for overcoming these 
difficulties. A language teacher attending this presentation may find some very helpful advice, and also 
some much-needed assistance in using online technology that is both commonly available, and harder 
to find. 

Keywords:  CALL, Language Learning, CAI, CMC. 

1 INTRODUCTION 

One of the biggest differences between EFL (English as a Foreign Langauge) and ESL (English as a 
Second Language) is that the students in most EFL classrooms speak the same mother tongue, while 
in an ESL class, you are likely to have several different language backgrounds.  As much as we want 
our students to speak the target language in our EFL classrooms, it is always easier for students to 
speak the mother tongue especially for functional purposes. 

Although there are various means of getting the students to speak in the target language in the 
classroom, these are mainly extrinsic forms of motivation.  Some teachers will simply tell their students 
to "speak English", while others might use less passive tactics, such as basing a portion of their 
grades on their classroom interaction.  Other teachers don't attempt to give their students pressure to 
speak the target language at all, and may even teach all classes in the mother tongue, saving the 
target language use for occasional drills or end of term speeches. 

In Japan as well as South Korea, students are required to study English for a total of 6 years before 
entering college or university, three years in Junior High School, and three years in High School.  
There may be English courses as early as elementary school. College entrance exams are very 
difficult and include a very difficult English portion. The entrance exams for college / university are with 
few exceptions multiple choice grammar tests. In this environment, students wishing to enter a specific 
college or university will study what they expect will be on the entrance exam. Since this is grammar in 
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multiple choice discrete point form, generally that is what they focus on to the exclusion of 
communication skills. 

The author of this paper is a lecturer in a Japanese university, in a Science and Technology 
department.  All the students in his classroom are Japanese first or second year students. The skill 
level varies between Novice-Low to Intermediate-Mid as defined on the ACTFL scale of speaking.  
The majority of the students would be in the Novice-Mid to Novice High level.[1] 

In the observations of the author, the students in these classes find it generally difficult to use English 
in the classroom due to either their lack of proficiency or due to other students' lack of proficiency.  
The author often uses small group work to encourage the practical use of English within a trusted 
environment of their peers. Although it is explained to the students, they generally do not realise the 
practical benefits of communication in a language of wider communication, because they have never 
experienced it before. 

This report is about efforts to provide them with an experience of using practical English in an 
unstructured social setting. These projects are easily reproducible in many monolingual classes using 
existing free software programs, the internet and web cameras. This project report is not intended to 
be a formal experiment proving efficacy, simply a report on simple ways to encourage students to use 
the communication skills they are supposed to learn in the classroom by providing an opportunity for 
them to use their skills in a practical, communicative setting. The author uses the terms "task" and 
"project" nearly interchangeably. Where the author uses the term "task" it is to demonstrate that the 
assignment is actually a communicative task as intended in task based language learning.  It focuses 
on the what the student is required to do. Where the term "project" is used, it refers to the entire task, 
including the preparation, target task, and the follow-up necessary to make it worthwhile. This term 
includes the things the teacher has to do as well.  This report outlines how to set up the projects, some 
of the difficulties and pitfalls, and a few ideas for improvement. 

2 PROJECTS 

A number of projects that the author has tried are outlined. Each project has a target task, with some 
preparation and some follow-up work.  Each was designed for a specific communicative purpose.  As 
such it can be considered a task for the popular task based learning approach. 

2.1 Culture capsules 

The main project outlined in this report is called "Culture Capsules". The idea of this project was to 
have the students in two classes connect and discuss items representing their cultures. In this case, 
the author's English classes in Japan were connected with English classes in South Korea taught by 
another teacher. Students were instructed several weeks in advance to bring an item that cost less 
than 500 yen (approx. 4.5 Euro), preferably free. The item must be small, lightweight and represent 
their culture in some way. 

2.2 Project purpose 

The goals of this project were to give the students a chance to interact socially with students from 
another linguistic background in a meaningful way. In doing so, the students should gain a new 
appreciation for the target language as a social tool. The hope was that as students experience the 
language as a social tool, they would be less apprehensive of actually using the language in practical 
situations, especially of making simple mistakes. They should gain more insight into what grammar 
mistakes will and will not result in a communication breakdown. Also in using it as a social tool, 
students should find that using another language to communicate in is enjoyable. At the same time 
they can learn something new raising their cultural awareness, and are unable to use their mother 
tongue to do so.  Admittedly, the last point was the largest source of motivation behind organizing this 
project.  Although there have been many other similar projects, it was similar to and inspired by a 
project presented by Christopher Chase.[2] 
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2.3 Project preparation 

For a language teacher to prepare for a project such as this, the most difficult part may be to find a 
responsible, interested partner teacher to coordinate with. Although there is no lack of teachers 
interested in doing a project such as this, and the equipment needed is very minimal, it does require a 
lot of planning and some amount of real class time that may not be in the syllabus or class schedule. 

Another issue is the time zone constraint. Since this project requires that two classes in different 
countries be online at the same time, it is wise to find a partner class that is in the same time zone, or 
within a few hours. Once a partner teacher that is interested in doing the exchange is found, the 
teachers must exchange class schedules and find classes that meet at the same time, or are able to 
adjust their class time enough. This must be done nearly a month in advance. If there are no possible 
times to meet in real time, this project will not work. Since both teachers must schedule a significant 
portion of class time and prepare the students, the time must be decided early. 

Several weeks in advance, the students should be instructed to bring an item to class that they can 
send as a gift.  In this project we instructed the students to find something that represented their 
culture, and gave a set price limit the students should be able to easily afford in both countries.  The 
students also need to know which day they will need to bring their item. 

On the day they are to bring their item, the teacher should bring a box. After all the discussion, 
instructions and possible associated class work, the students put all the items in the box. The teacher 
makes a quick list of the items and approximate value for international shipping purposes. Then the 
teacher sends the box to the partner teacher, later receiving one in return. 

For novice level students, it may be advisable to have a few classes similar to show-and-tell in 
advance.  Students should be put in small groups (any size) and instructed to show their item to their 
partner and explain what it is, where they got it, and why they think it represents their culture. Their 
group members should ask questions about it. Cultural explanations are very rich in nuance, and the 
names of many items may not exist in the English language. Although circumlocution and meaning 
exchanges are not too difficult for intermediate students, novice students by definition have much 
more trouble with this, and therefore may need extra instruction and practice. 

Well before the project day, the equipment should be tested.  The equipment necessary for this project 
includes a computer with good graphic capability for each teacher, a web camera with a microphone, 
and Skype or a comparable video messenger program. if the class size is more than 10 people, it 
would be advisable to hook up a large screen or projector as the monitor. The camera should be very 
near to the monitor so the students can see and be seen easily without having to turn around and face 
the other direction. The teachers should test the equipment for audio and video capability.  Audio 
always needs extra attention so there are no feedback or echo problems, and all students can hear 
the partner class clearly.  In some countries or locations the bandwidth may also be a problem.  The 
video and audio should be of the highest possible quality, which requires adequate and reliable 
internet speed. 

Finally, on the day of the project, shortly before connecting, it is a good idea for novice level students 
to take a few minutes to practice in small groups explaining their item if time permits. Students also 
must be reinformed of the project and what is expected of them. Students should be reminded to 
watch their manners, being courteous and respectful of their partner class.  Most importantly, a format 
for listening and speaking to the partner class should be demonstated. Students should be told that if 
many students are talking at the same time, the microphone may pick up all the voices and the partner 
class will not be able to hear the speaker. Also a spot for the speaker to stand should be designated, 
so the partner class can easily tell who is talking. The items should be held very close to the camera 
and held still for long enough for the camera to focus on it. More time will be required if there is writing 
on the item that needs to be read and explained by the partner class members. 

2.4 Project Administration 

On the actual day of the project, the box from the partner class is brought in and announced. The 
students are given a few minutes to remember what they sent and to practice how to describe the 
item.  A projector is already showing an inactive Skype window that all the students could see. The still 
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unopened box is shown to the students.  All this is for the purpose of building anticipation.  When the 
agreed upon time comes, one teacher video calls the other and the classes can see and hear each 
other. 

When the two classes are connected and have greeted each other the teachers of both classes tell 
their students to come to the front and open the box, and see what is inside. Then each class sends 
one representative at a time to the web camera with one item.  The representative asks what the item 
is, and the whole class listens to the explanation. Then there are follow-up questions and some 
discussion related to the item, and some discussion that is unrelated. The representative rotates so as 
many students as possible ask and answer questions. The teacher rarely needs to intercede except 
for when some students can not hear or see, and a few occasions when some organization is 
necessary. 

2.5 Follow-up notes 

As an exercise in free, unscripted, meaningful communication in the target language this project went 
well each time and was well appreciated by the students in both classes. Photos of the items were 
uploaded shortly after the project was finished. Students wrote comments about the project, as well as 
some additional questions and clarifications about the items. All the comments were highly positive 
about the project. 

2.6 Possible improvements  

Although this was a worthwhile project I would gladly do again, a few shortcomings appeared.  One 
was that this project was too short to have a lasting effect on the students. The project itself was done 
only one time during classes. Though it gave the students a valuable experience, there was little long-
term change in their study and classroom habits. Temporarily, they seemed to try a little harder to 
speak the target language in classes, but that apparent effect dissipated within a few weeks. 

With that in mind, it would have been beneficial to include more social question preparation.  In the 
first classes I did this project, I gave the students a little practice time to remember their items and how 
to describe them.  In later classes, I found that listing several possible questions that were unrelated to 
the items, but may be very interesting to the students was very helpful, making more efficient use of 
the limited time. I listed several keywords for possible questions, and did not need to cue the students 
when there was a break. In retrospect, it may have been beneficial to give them more than one class 
to communicate, and include questions and answers about their customs and follow-up questions 
about their items. 

Another improvement to this would be to include more communicative skill sets.  This project focused 
on speaking skills, and did not directly address writing and reading skills. A separate forum was 
already in place for comments, and that turned out to be a very good companion to this exercise, as 
many, if not all the students continued or followed the discussion in text form for the next several 
weeks.  Although not originally designed as a part of this project, a text-based asynchronous forum is 
very helpful 

The biggest obstacle to this project is the synchronous nature. Although my partner teacher and I had 
several classes that would have benefitted and enjoyed this project, only a few of our classes met at 
the same time.  This means that other classes required an alternate class plan for a few weeks. 

3 PREVIOUS TASKS - BRIDGES AND TOWERS 

There are many other possible communicative tasks that can be designed to go along with the 
students' major courses of study. Two tasks that have been tried by this author are the tower project 
and the bridge project. Although there are many merits to these tasks, there are many problems as 
well.  These are briefly outlined. 
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3.1 Task description 

The bridges project and the towers project are similar in design.  In the tower project, the students are 
required to build a tower using a set amount of A4 sized paper. The tower has to be taller than a set 
height, with the tallest getting extra points.  The students are given the paper in class and have one 
hour to build it using only the materials given them.  After finishing the task, their tower must be 
transported to a platform where the tower is subjected to a simulated earthquake, all without falling 
down or breaking. The bridge task is similar, the materials are nearly identical, but in this task, they 
are required to build a bridge between two classroom chairs. After the bridge is completed, they must 
drive a small toy car down the length of the bridge. The longest distance between the chairs gets their 
group extra points, while a bridge under a specified distance will subtract points. 

3.2 Task purpose 

The original purpose of this task was for a writing class. In this class, students should be in pairs or 
groups of three. This task was designed to give them a chance to discuss an engineering problem in 
the target language, choose a design, practice it, then write a report about their plan. After the task, 
they were required to write a report about the results. After finding an overseas partner that was 
interested in tasks that required English as a common language, we decided to continue these tasks.  
The idea was to get them into designing groups consisting of both Japanese and South Korean 
students. In order to make this possible, the author designed a shared whiteboard with a text chat 
application. Students were supposed to use the text chat to communicate with their overseas group 
members, and use the shared whiteboard to design the bridge or tower.  In this way, they would need 
to use English as a common language and hopefully get to know the members of their group better 
socially. There was also an option for using a microphone for directly speaking with their group 
members. Since both teachers had full access to web cameras in the classrooms, the author designed 
a webcam application so the tasks could be broadcast live with full interaction. 

3.3 Task observations 

These tasks worked well, providing a basic framework for the students, all various engineering majors, 
to write something practical and original. However, in retrospect, we did not give the groups enough 
time nor reason to interact with their partner class members.  Although they were supposed to design 
the structures together, that did not actually happen.  Also, on the day of the task, after connecting the 
students with their partner class, the students rarely interacted because they were so busy building 
their structure. After finishing the task, they began to interact socially, much to the surprise of both 
teachers. Since time was limited, there were very few minutes in which to communicate or socialize.  
In the end, the students did actually interact, but the communication was not at all the type the 
teachers had envisioned. The students made many positive comments on this task, and seemed to 
enjoy doing it, but much like the culture capsule, there seemed to be little lasting effect on their 
classroom behavior. As a fun activity, this was a success, but as a language exercise, it was no better 
than most any other lesson. 

4 PLANNED TASKS 

In order to address some of the problems and difficulties with the tasks assigned in the past, we 
looked at some new ideas and thought about some new uses of newer technology.  An ideal task 
should be something that lasts much longer, be intrinsically motivating, have relevance to their majors, 
and still have practical communication at the core.  My partner teacher and I have come up with a few 
ideas that we intend to continue to use and expand, and some completely new ideas that should 
address some issues brought up in this report. 

4.1 Social forums 

One idea that worked well was a social forum based on Moodle and Joomla. The forum was set up so 
that both teachers could sign up all the students and allow them to make their own groups following 
topics of their choosing. They could make friends similar to the format of FaceBook and join groups.  
In the groups they could post photos and videos and comment on them. There was also a blog section 
for more extended writing which also allowed commenting by any member. These forums were very 
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helpful in some projects. In the author's classes, the students are required to do presentations as a 
major part of the course. Using this forum the students were able to video their presentations in 
advance, post them, then get valuable feedback from other students before the actual presentation.  
They did give extra attention to their presentations since they knew that students that were not from 
their classes or even from their own country would be watching them and commenting. 

The social forum was very helpful and a great step in the right direction. It gave the students a much 
better reason to write something practical with a real audience. Japanese students have a stereotyped 
reputation for being shy and unwilling to be critical of each other. Most of the students managed to 
overcome that shyness, and were highly critical of each others' presentations in a constructive way.  
While a free program such as FaceBook can provide many of the same features, there are many 
security, safety and privacy issues. Also since anyone can join FaceBook, there are too many issues 
for that to be a practical solution. The security and privacy of a teacher-run application is highly 
recommended. 

4.2 Open sim 

Those familiar with Linden Labs' Second Life program may also know about the open sims.  Open sim 
is a common shortened name for open simulator which is a virtual 3D environment. The creators of 
Second Life, Linden Labs, has released their underlying messaging protocol for Second Life[3]. This 
makes it legal to create simulated environments based on Second Life code, and even more, makes it 
possible to standardize the protocols of 3D environments. Anyone with a server can now download a 
free program called Open Sim and create their own simulated environment grid on their own server for 
free which others can access and use by downloading a free open sim viewer. 

Using an open sim, teachers can assign many different kinds of tasks that would not be possible in a 
real world, yet use the same type of practical communication skills. Also, since the sim is a virtual 
world, the members of the sim can be from any country, and time zones can be overcome. The 
language used in such an open sim can be controlled by various means by the administrator of the 
sim.  The natural language would be English, since there will be people from different countries 
gathering together to share tasks, and all the members are either EFL students or teachers. Within 
this environment, students can build objects, move and interact with other students using an avatar, 
send notes, do text chat, post photos and videos, and speak to other students vocally using a 
microphone. Many colleges and universities already have a presence, even a virtual campus in 
Second Life, but there are many security and privacy issues. Using an open sim, the administrator has 
a great deal of control over who can and cannot access the grid.  Most of these issues can easily be 
overcome in an open sim run by teaching staff.  One of the major bonuses of using an open sim is that 
students can use it any time, day or night.  If enough students are there at all times, the time zones 
are no longer an issue, and most tasks can be assigned as homework, freeing up class time. It also 
makes it possible to add many more teachers to the list of participating classes. It is the author's hope 
that more teachers will be interested in joining this project and interacting with the students.  The more 
nationalities that join us, the more interesting and practical it should become. 

5 CONCLUSIONS 

In EFL classrooms, the biggest hurdle for students to overcome is that there are very few chances to 
use the target language outside of the classroom, and language tasks must be designed by the 
teachers, usually resulting in artificial tasks. In this report a few possible language projects are outlined 
and discussed. All of these projects are possible for nearly any teacher that is interested and has free 
internet access in the classroom. From the experience of administering and observing these tasks in 
real classrooms, it appears that although the target language can be used for information exchange, it 
is primarily a social function. A teacher would do well to design communicative tasks that include 
interlocutors from different language backgrounds and have a heavy social content. 

REFERENCES 

[1] ACTFL Proficiency Guidleines 
http://www.sil.org/lingualinks/LANGUAGELEARNING/OtherResources/ACTFLProficiencyGuidelin
es/contents.htm  Retrieved Jan 15, 2011 

001679



[2] Developing ESL Communities of Practice Between Japanese and Korean Students. Christopher 
Chase. Presentation KOTESOL 2006 

[3] OpenSimulator Wiki  http://opensimulator.org/wiki/Main_Page  Retrieved Jan 15, 2011 

001680




